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Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort Smith,
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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On April 25, 2013, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on March 20, 2013, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

March 20, 2013.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.
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3. The claimant’s weekly compensation rates are $295 for

temporary total disability and $221 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant’s left shoulder and back injuries of

January 23, 2013, are compensable.

2. Whether the claimant is entitled to related medical for his

alleged injuries.

3. Whether the claimant is entitled to temporary total

disability from January 24, 2013, to a date to be determined.

4. Whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

attorney’s fee.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“a. The Claimant contends that he sustained a
compensable injury on January 23, 2013 when he
was involved in a motor vehicle accident.  He
contends that he sustained injury to his left
shoulder and low back.

b. The Claimant contends that he is entitled
to temporary total disability benefits from
January 24, 2013 until a date yet to be
determined and appropriate medical benefits.

c. The Claimant contends that his attorney is
entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“There are no objective medical findings of
any injury.  The claimant was not injured on
1-23-13.  The respondents contend that the
claimant’s alleged injuries are due to an
idiopathic condition.  The claimant fell
asleep at the wheel causing the accident.  He
was wearing a seat belt and was not ejected
and was not in a place of increased risk.
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Secondly, the respondents will contend that
there is no medical evidence that the claimant
has been disabled for any period of time due
to the accident.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a forty-five-year-old male

who was employed by the respondent in the road department.  The

claimant’s work duties included maintenance and operation of a dump

truck for the respondent.  It is undisputed that on January 23,

2013, the claimant was driving a dump truck loaded with shale for

the respondent on Ellsworth Road traveling approximately fifteen to

twenty miles an hour.  It was the claimant’s testimony that he was

listening to the radio driving down the road at approximately

11:20.  Following is a portion of the claimant’s testimony

describing that incident:

A  Yes, sir.  I was in route from what they
call Tater Hill, and we go down 22 Highway and
turned on Ellsworth Road.  I was going down
Ellsworth, you know, and I was approximately
doing 15, maybe 20 miles an hour at the most
because Ellsworth is not very long, and I was
a loaded dump truck driver.  I was loaded with
shale.  And I was going right along the road
minding my own business, listening to the
radio, and this was about probably 11:20 in
the day, and the next thing I knew I assumed
that I had dozed off and rolled over in a
ditch and my dump truck landed on the side.
And then, you know, as it did, you know, I got
jolted pretty hard and I was holding myself
with my left arm and I think that is what hurt
my left arm.  The doctor told me –

Q  Okay.  Don't tell me what the doctor told
you.

A  I apologize.  But that is what happened.

Q  Okay.

A  I laid it over.
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Q  Okay.  Now, you say 11:20.  Is that 11:20
a.m. or p.m.?

A  Yeah, a.m.

Q  And what time did you go to work that day?

A  7:00 a.m.

Q  So you had been working since 7:00 o'clock?

A  Yes.

Q  Okay.  Now, did you immediately realize
that you were injured?

A  Yes.

Q  What was wrong with you?  How did you know?

A  My shoulder was hurting real bad and my
back back was hurting.  And once I finally
climbed out of the truck, I had to climb out
and push the door open and climb out of the
truck and then basically jump off the truck
because it is laying on its side to the
ground, to get to the ground, you know,
because I didn't know if anything was, you
know, going to spark a flame or anything like
that, you know, because it is already laid
over.  So I got off the truck as quick as I
could and walked to the edge of the road and
then I felt really, really bad.  My back
started hurting really bad and I almost fell
to the ground right then.”

The claimant was seen at Mercy Hospital of Paris by Dr. Larry

Price.  At that time, the claimant complained of shoulder, leg,

tail bone, and back pain.  Following is the history of present

illness portion of the medical record from Mercy Hospital in Paris:

“David M Corley, a 45 y.o. male presents to
the ED with a Chief Complaint of Shoulder
Pain, Leg Pain and Tailbone pain.

Patient is a 45 y.o. male presenting with
shoulder pain, leg pain, and coccyx pain.  The
history is provided by the patient.
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Shoulder Pain
This is a new (Pt injured himself in a truck
accident.  He says he lost control, probably
because he “went to sleep”) problem.  The
current episode started 1 to 2 hours ago.  The
pain is present in the right upper leg, left
shoulder and back.  The quality of the pain is
described as aching.  The pain is moderate.
Associated symptoms include limited range of
motion, stiffness and tingling.  There has
been a history of trauma.

Leg Pain
Associated symptoms include limited range of
motion, stiffness and tingling.

Tailbone Pain
Associated symptoms include leg pain and
tingling.  Pertinent negatives include no
chest pain, no fever and no abdominal pain.”

At that time, the claimant was prescribed Hydrocodone-Acetaminophen

to be taken by mouth every four hours for pain.

On January 28, 2013, the claimant was seen by Dr. Jason Richey

at Cooper Clinic P.A. in Paris, Arkansas.  The claimant continued

to complain of left shoulder pain and low back pain.  At that time,

an assessment of left shoulder pain and low back pain was given.

In the plan portion of the medical record, Dr. Richey prescribed

Mobic, Lorcet Plus #30 and asked the claimant to return in one

week.

On February 4, 2013, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Michael Wolfe at Cooper Clinic in Paris, Arkansas.  At that time,

the claimant continued to complain of low back pain.  Following is

the history of present illness portion of that medical record:

“David Corley is a 45-year-old-right-handed
white male who is a truck driver.  He comes in
complaining of low back pain.  On 01-23-13, he
was driving a dump truck and he fell asleep
and had a wreck.  He had his seat belt on.  He
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was not ejected from the truck.  He had no
loss of consciousness.  He has had some back
pain in the past but was not having pain at
the time of the accident.  The pain has
persisted since.  No numbness or weakness.  No
loss of control of bowel or bladder.  The pain
is increased with sitting or bending.  The
pain is moderate and occasionally a bit more
severe.  He also has pain in the left shoulder
that has persisted after the accident.  He has
pain with lifting.  No neurologic symptoms.

Additional information is available on today’s
intake sheet including history, physical
examination findings, etc.  Also, the new
patient intake sheet was reviewed today; this
included going over review of systems, past
surgical history, medications, allergies and
family history, and any changes were noted.
This sheet and today’s intake sheet were
signed today.”

The impression portion of that medical records states: “1. Lumbar

syndrome with possible acute fracture L5; and 2. Impingement

syndrome left shoulder.”  The plan portion of the medical record

signed by Dr. Wolfe indicates that the claimant was to continue

Mobic and also indicates that the claimant was given an injection

at the trigger point on the right at L5-S1 with 12mg of

betamethasone.  The claimant was also given lumbar support and an

MRI of the lumbar spine was ordered.  Following is a portion of Dr.

Wolfe’s medical record from that visit:

“I will recheck him in 1 week and decide
whether to proceed with further physical
therapy once we get an MRI evaluation of this
fracture.  It is notable that this man did
suffer an on-the-job injury.  He was employed
by Logan County Road Department.  This
workman’s comp case was denied.  I spoke with
both the person who reviewed his case who is
with the Arkansas Association of County
Employees and also her supervisor.  These
names are recorded, but I do not have these in
front of me right now.  The supervisor said
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this case was denied because he was asleep
while he was driving the truck and this was
not part of his on-the-job activities.  I
explained that Workman’s Comp was a no-fault
program and that if he was on the job, however
they wish to determine his activities, it
would seem that this was indeed a workman’s
comp case.  In (sic) fact, I was quite
incredulous and told them that and felt that
this was actually somewhat ridiculous what was
being done.  Their response was, well, they
would hear from his lawyers they guess.
Anyway I told Mr. Corley that I did not have
an answer because I am not an attorney, but in
my view of how the workman’s comp system
works, this was probably a compensable injury.
I know that he plans to get a second opinion
concerning this.  Again I will recheck him in
1 week.”

On February 8, 2013, the claimant underwent an MRI of the

lumbar spine at the direction of Dr. Wolfe, however, it was read by

Dr. Richard Brown.  Following are the impressions from that report:

“Mild wedging L2 and L3 with some degenerative
endplate changes.  These wedged vertebrae
appear old.  Broad based disc bulge at L1-2
and 2-3 levels.  Minimal left focal protrusion
L2-3 to the left.  Also mild broad based bulge
at 3-4 and 4-5 levels.  Right lateral bulge at
4-5 that narrows the neural foramen at 4-5.
Small central bulge or protrusion at L5-S1.”

On February 13, 2013, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Wolfe

at Cooper Clinic P.A.  The claimant continued to complain of

difficulties regarding his lumbar spine and complained with

increased pain with sitting and bending.  It is also noted that the

claimant reported that his left shoulder is much better and having

no significant problems.  Following is the physical examination,

impression and plan portion of that medical record:

“PHYSICAL EXAMINATION: On exam both lower
extremities reveal intact motor and sensory
function with good pulses and full range of
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motion of both hips.  Good alignment, good
strength and good stability.  Negative
straight leg raise.  He has a trigger point on
the right at L5-S1.

He did have an MRI of the lumbar spine showing
some wedging to L2-3 and some minor changes in
the disc levels at L3-4 and L4-5 as well as a
central bulge at L5-S1.  There was no
significant edema in the vertebral bodies and
no evidence that the changes in the wedging
is acute.

IMPRESSION: Lumbar syndrome superimposed over
old fractures.

PLAN: Mr. Corley has had a very consistent
presentation.  I do not find over-exaggeration
of pain and I think he is truly having
significant pain getting around and getting up
and down.  I do not think he has had a new
fracture, but clearly has had a significant
exacerbation from previous problems.  I do
think this is work related based on his
history and presentation and findings.  Today
he is continued on Mobic.  He is started on
physical therapy for core strengthening and
utilization of diathermy and ultrasound.  I
will recheck him in 3 weeks.  In regard to his
activities I would like him standing nor more
than 2 hours per day.  No lifting or carrying.
No bending or stooping.  Again, I will recheck
him in 3 weeks.”

On March 6, 2013, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Wolfe.

At that time, the claimant continued to complain of low back pain.

There is indication that pain had begun to radiate into the

claimant’s legs with “what may also be occasional weakness.”  The

medical record also indicates that Dr. Wolfe set up LESI treatment

for the claimant and has requested that a Dr. Moore be consulted as

to whether or not he believes surgical intervention could be

helpful to the claimant.
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On March 12, 2013, the claimant was seen at Advanced

Interventional Pain & Diagnostics in Fort Smith, Arkansas, by Dr.

Joseph Miller.  At that time, the claimant began with midline

epidural injections and was sent for a bone scan.  The medical

record indicates that there are vertebral fractures; however, they

were of an undetermined age.  The medical record also notes that

the claimant’s MRI of the dics is somewhat underwhelming given the

level of pain reported by the claimant.

On March 22, 2013, the claimant was seen by Dr. Shawn Moore at

Sparks Health System at the request of Dr. Wolfe.  Follow are the

chief complaint and history of present illness portion of that

medical record:

“CHIEF COMPLAINT: Mr. Corley is a 45-year-old
male who presents at the request of Dr.
Michael Wolfe for evaluation of low back pain.

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: The patient states
that his back pain began acutely in 01-2013.
He complains of a severe aching discomfort in
his lumbosacral spine.  This radiates into his
hips and posterior thighs bilaterally.  He
complains of weakness in his legs.  He denied
any numbness.  He denied any bowel or bladder
symptoms.  He has had 1 epidural steroid
injection with temporary improvement in his
symptoms.  He has not had any physical
therapy.  He has not had any weight loss
measures.  He has a family history of back
problems in 1 sibling as well.  He reports
significant heavy lifting in the past,
although none currently.  He states that his
pain is present at all times.  It is also
exacerbated with certain positions and
movements.  He underwent an MRI of the lumbar
spine.  He presents today for evaluation of
his symptoms.”



10

Dr. Moore’s assessment and plan portion follows:

“Mr. Corley has a history of back pain
exacerbated with a recent injury.  I discussed
his signs, symptoms and MR findings with him
at length.  I counseled him that in light of
his young age, his obesity, and his multilevel
degenerative disk disease, I would not
recommend surgical intervention.  This would
require a multilevel fusion and
instrumentation procedure.  I am not
optimistic that this would improve his pain
levels or functional status.  I would
recommend that he initiate physical therapy.
He would also benefit from weight loss
measures.  I would also recommend he complete
a course of epidural steroid injections.  The
patient is in agreement.  He will call the
Neurosurgery Clinic in the future if he has
any other questions or concerns.”

On April 16, 2013, the claimant was again seen at Advanced

Interventional Pain & Diagnostics in Fort Smith by Dr. Joseph

Miller.  At that time, the claimant underwent a fluoroscopically

directed lumbar facet nerve block at levels L4/5.

On April 17, 2013, the claimant was seen by Dr. Wolfe for

follow up in relation to LESI treatments that had been performed on

the claimant.  In Dr. Wolfe’s medical record from that April 17th

visit he indicates that Dr. Moore felt like the claimant would

“require a lengthy fusion but do not want to proceed at this time

with this at this time because of the likelihood of requiring

further surgical intervention in the future.”  It is also noted

that the claimant continued to suffer from pain which is, again,

increased by standing and walking.  Following is the plan portion

of that medical record where Dr. Wolfe discussed the claimant’s

current back difficulties in relation to the incident the claimant



11

had on January 23, 2013, when he fell asleep and his dump truck

left the road:

“He is continued on Mobic.  We are going to
fit him with a more inclusive support to help
him with his severe mechanical pain.  I will
see him back in the clinic in 1 month.  I will
get repeat x-rays including AP and lateral of
the thoracic and lumbar spine.  He knows to
call in the interim should he have increasing
problems.  I explained to him that his problem
mainly was mechanical and that a fusion would
certainly be a big procedure that might not
solve all of his problems.  He understands
this.  I still think he has had a back problem
that if not a completely new problem certainly
is an exacerbation and was brought about by
his accident.  Again, I will recheck him in 1
month.”

The claimant, in this matter, contends that he suffered a

compensable injury on January 23, 2013, when he testified that

while carrying a fully loaded dump truck with shale he fell asleep

while traveling some fifteen or twenty miles per hour and left the

roadway causing his dump truck to turn over on its side.  The

claimant alleges that he injured his shoulder and back in this

accident.  The respondents contend that the claimant is unable to

prove that he suffered compensable injuries at that time.  

First, we will consider the claimant’s ability to prove the

existence of compensable injuries by looking for the existence of

objective medical findings regarding his allegations of back and

shoulder injuries.  After a review of the medical treatment as a

whole it appears that the claimant is unable to prove the existence

of objective medical findings regarding his alleged shoulder

difficulties.  I note that at some point in the medical records the

claimant does complain of shoulder difficulties and limited range
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of motion; however, there is no diagnostic testing or any other

objective medical findings to prove the existence of the claimant’s

alleged shoulder difficulties.  I will note, however, the claimant

was prescribed Flexeril, however, while Flexeril is used as an

anti-spasm medication it can be used for multiple applications

including back difficulties which the claimant was complaining of

at that time.  The claimant cannot prove that he suffered a

compensable injury to his left shoulder on January 23, 2013.

The claimant did undergo diagnostic testing regarding his

lower back.  On February 8, 2013, the claimant underwent an MRI of

the lumbar spine.  It is clear from that MRI that the claimant has

multiple objective findings regarding difficulties with his lower

back.  In that the claimant is able to prove objective medical

findings regarding his lower back difficulties, the claimant must

also prove a causal connection between those objective medical

findings of back injury and his alleged incident on January 23,

2013.

It is undisputed that the claimant was involved in a motor

vehicle accident regarding his County issued dump truck on January

23, 2013.  At that time, the claimant was hauling a load of shale

for the respondent.  The claimant, that same day, reported to Paris

Mercy Hospital and has had continued complaints of back pain since

that accident.  The claimant was employed by the respondent for

over six years at the time of the accident and after having an

opportunity to watch the claimant give testimony, I find that the

claimant is credible in his testimony.  Dr. Wolfe also gave his
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opinion that the claimant’s current back difficulties were brought

on by the claimant’s January 23, 2013, accident.  The claimant is

able to prove a causal connection between the dump truck accident

he was involved in on January 23, 2013, and his objective medical

findings.

The respondents, in this matter, have raised a defense in that

they allege the claimant falling asleep while driving was an

idiopathic condition and, as such, the injuries from this

idiopathic condition are not compensable.  There is no medical

evidence that the claimant has been, before or after the accident,

diagnosed with a medical condition that would cause him to fall

asleep while driving.  The claimant simply fell asleep.  It is

noted in the first medical record submitted by the claimant that

“he has had a lot of day-time somnolence.  He related it to staying

up nights caring for his disabled daughters.”  I do not believe or

find that the claimant falling asleep while driving a loaded dump

truck to be idiopathic in nature.

However, even if his falling asleep were idiopathic in nature,

his job duties for the respondent placed him in a position of

increased danger.  In that, the respondents required the claimant

to drive a dump truck loaded with shale on the roadway.  This

activity certainly increases the danger of injury should someone

fall asleep while doing it.  The claimant has proven by a

preponderance of the evidence that he suffered a compensable back

injury on January 23, 2013, when he fell asleep and wrecked the

loaded dump truck he was driving.  As such, the respondents shall
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be responsible for reasonable and necessary medical treatment

related to the claimant’s compensable back injury.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider whether

or not he is entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

January 24, 2013, to a date to be determined.  The medical records

from the claimant’s initial visit to the hospital in Paris gives

discharge instructions as follows:

“No driving for next three days.  Wear sling
at all times when up and active.  Need to see
PCP for release to return to driving.”

The claimant then saw Dr. Jason Richey on January 28, 2013.

That medical record is found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page 7.

After thorough review of that medical record, I find no evidence

that the claimant was released to return to driving by Dr. Richey

who is the claimant’s primary care physician.

The respondents entered a letter into evidence found at

Respondents’ Exhibit 1, Page 2, which is a letter from Logan County

Judge Gus Young which states as follows:

“Employees of Logan County are employed “at
will” of the elected official for whom such
employee works.  Nothing in the personnel
policy nor in the practices of any elected
official or supervisor shall be deemed to
create any property right in continued
employment in any employee.

Therefore as of this date, you will no longer
be employed by Logan County.”

The claimant was removed from his ability to drive a dump

truck for the County by the emergency room physician and after

review of his primary care physician’s medical records, the medical

records of Dr. Wolfe, Dr. Moore, and Dr. Miller, I do not find that
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any doctor has returned the claimant to work.  Following is a

portion of the claimant’s testimony regarding his understanding of

his removal from work on cross examination:

“Q And the emergency room record, I believe
your attorney asked you who took you off work,
and I am looking at it and it says no driving
for the next three days?

A  Yes.

Q  Is that what took you off work?

A  Yes.

Q  And then it says needs to see PCP, which is
primary care physician, for release.  Did you
do that?

A  That is when I went and seen Jason Richey.

Q  But nobody else mentioned anything about
whether you can work or not?

A  See, he told me to stay off for another
week.  Whether he put that in his report or
not, that is what he told me.

Q  Okay.  Did you go back to work after that
week?

A  No.

Q When were you terminated?  The day it
happened?

A  The letter states January 29th.

Q  Okay.  Have you had a source of income
since this incident?

A  Not for myself, no.

Q  I am assuming you get some kind of checks
for your daughters?

A  I do.

Q  And not to be insensitive, but you have
explained the burden you have of taking care
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of these daughters.  Do you still do that even
with your back –

A  I have to.  But does it take me the same
amount of time?  No.  It extremely takes me a
lot longer.  There is sometimes, and I am sad
about this, I have to crawl on my hands and
knees to take care of my daughter to give her
a shower.”

I find that the claimant is entitled to temporary total

disability benefits for his compensable back injury suffered on

January 23, 2013, from January 24, 2013, to a date yet to be

determined.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on March 20, 2013, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed March 20, 2013, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he suffered a compensable left shoulder injury on

January 23, 2013.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he suffered a compensable back injury on January 23, 2013.
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4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to reasonable and necessary medical treatment

related to his compensable back injury of January 23, 2013.

5. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to temporary total disability from January 24,

2013, to a date yet to be determined.

6. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that his attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this matter

commensurate with the benefits awarded herein and the Arkansas

Workers’ Compensation Act.

ORDER

The respondents are responsible for the reasonable and

necessary medical treatment related to the claimant’s compensable

back injury of January 23, 2013.

The respondents shall pay the claimant temporary total

disability benefits from January 24, 2013, to a date yet to be

determined.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the benefits awarded herein,

with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the respondents

in addition to such benefits and one half of said attorney's fee to

be withheld by the respondents from such benefits pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-715.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.
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This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


